VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
October 11, 2022


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:20 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Stephen Hanse was absent. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the September 12, 2022 Potential Acquisition of American Valve Property Through Eminent Domain Public Hearing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the September 12, 2022 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Public Comment-Agenda Items Only

Veronica Foley stated that the letters mentioned in the correspondence received area of the agenda were included in the supporting documentation, with the exception of items # 1, 2 & 4. She asked if copies of those letters could be sent to her attention, and if the Mayor could share a synopsis of what each letter speaks to. 

Mayor Evans stated that he can give an explanation of each as he goes through them. 

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from the Department of Health regarding Water Supply Emergency Plans. Mayor Evans stated that this is a standard letter that they send every couple of years asking whether the Village has a Water Supply Emergency Plan, and the Village does. He believes that the Water Department just needs to submit a copy to them. 

A letter was received from the Supreme Court on Peppertree Apartments’ assessment moving forward. Mayor Evans stated that the Village is involved in an assessment case, along with the Town of Coxsackie and Coxsackie-Athens Central School District, regarding the assessment for Peppertree Apartments. The Town Assessor did not lower their assessment per their request. So, they filed a lawsuit. The Village is a part of that because it would affect our property tax revenue. The Village received this letter indicating that it is moving forward with the Supreme Court. There is an attorney handling it on behalf of all three entities.  

A letter was received from the Town of Coxsackie requesting a water line tap for 166 Stacy Road, due to a well being dried up.

A letter was received from PERMA asking for support in veto of a legislative bill which would increase municipalities cost for disability. Mayor Evans stated that he has read it and he thinks that it is worthy of possibly sending a letter. However, he has to read a little further and share it with the whole Board. The Village’s costs could potentially increase. There is some change that would happen legislatively that would establish a definition for “temporary total disability”, that if adopted, would negatively impact local government. 

A letter was received from Barry Johnson requesting a waiver of penalties for water/sewer bill for Dorothy Johnson who has been in medical rehab since July 2022.

An email was received from Kimberly & Bret Linden regarding their interest in running the What a Hoot Owls Committee.

An email was received from Demetri Chriss regarding work being performed at 60 South River St. on 9/28/22.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Barry Johnson requesting a waiver of penalties in the amount of $ 12.78 from the water/sewer account of Dorothy Johnson, due to her being in medical rehab since July 2022 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Lisa Macalone requesting to have her water/sewer balance in the amount of $ 1,629.20 withheld from the Town of Coxsackie water/sewer levy was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the village portion of the Ely Street water line replacement at a cost of $130,000.00, using $100,000.00 from the County ARPA funds and $30,000.00 from the Village ARPA funds was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve appointing Kimberly & Bret Linden as heads of the Owls Committee was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Cyber and Tank Pollution Liability Coverage insurance renewal provided by Marshall & Sterling Insurance was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Health Insurance renewal for the MVP Silver 8 HDHP EPO plan provided by The Reis Group was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve a raise of $15.75/hour for Jerry Stacey, Department of Public Works Laborer, effective immediately was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Coxsackie Fire Department Parade of Lights to be held on Friday, December 2, 2022 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Christmas by the River event to be held on Sunday, December 4, 2022 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to Approve Police Officer Paul Robertson’s promotion to Sergeant effective November 1, 2022 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve an agreement with Virginia Hillicoss for the Village to maintain the area between the sidewalk and road at 71 Washington Avenue, until such time that she is no longer living there was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Mayor Evans introduced Kimberly & Bret Linden and thanked them for agreeing to take over the Owls Committee. He stated that they are now officially appointed and wished them good luck. He said that they met last Thursday during the Workshop Meeting, and he shared their resumes with the fellow Board Members. The Board is very excited that they are willing to take it over. He said that he knows that it’s a lot of work, but it’s very rewarding and the Village is here to help. He thanked them again and said to let the Board know what they need. He knows that they talked to Ellen Delucia, and he thinks that she will be their key resource to help. He suggested that they also reach out to Eileen Goble since she was integral with it last year. He thinks that she will be a good resource to help them as well. 

Katlyn Irwin suggested that they reach out to Sharon Askew as well since she has all of the computer files. 

Mayor Evans stated that Trustee Irwin has been the liaison to the Owls Committee, and she is still going to continue with that. He thanked Mr. and Mrs. Linden again, and said for them to let him know if there is anything the Village can do to help. 

Bret Linden stated that they may need assistance in getting everything underway, but once they get a handle on things, they’ll be less dependent. 

Mayor Evans stated that his suggestion would be that once they talk with the key people, to then set a committee meeting. The Village Clerk can help get the word out through the Village’s Facebook page. He asked Trustee Irwin if the Owls Committee has their own Facebook page. 

Trustee Irwin stated that the Owls Committee has their own Facebook page. 

Mayor Evans stated that Mr. & Mrs. Linden will have to figure out how they get control over the Facebook page, and he suggested that they have a meeting as soon as they can. 

Trustee Irwin stated that the Owls Committee also has a website that Sharon Askew takes care of. 

Bret Linden stated that they have already arranged a meeting for this coming Thursday to meet with the other committee members. 

Mayor Evans suggested that they meet with the Village Clerk, and she can supply them with a key to Village Hall. This way they can hold their meetings in the Village Building. 

Bret Linden stated that they are really happy to be here and were really moved by the original Owls auction. 

Trustee Vermilyea wished them good luck. 

Trustee Daoust thanked them for taking the committee on. 

Mayor Evans swore in Police Officer Paul Robertson as Sergeant effective November 1, 2022. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from September 1-30, 2022 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 273-329 totaling $81,847.29; Water Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 148-186 totaling $ 229,540.23; Sewer Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 107-135 totaling $ 428,387.31; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 8-10 totaling $ 6,023.17 was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yest. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

Mayor Evans stated that he has sent the Board Members information regarding the Good Energy agreement. The Village has been in an electrical aggregation agreement with them for several years now. Electrical aggregation is where they group residents in the village who want to be a part of the program, along with the folks in the Town of Cairo and the Town of New Baltimore, and they shop for better electric rates, since there is better buying power being grouped together. The electrical costs must be lower than Central Hudson’s rates. The current agreement ends in December, and when the current agreement was initially signed, residents were receiving a rate that was only marginally below Central Hudson’s rate. However, in the last year as electric rates went through the roof, residents have been pretty well insulated. So, the Village having done that agreement has saved the village residents who are a part of the program a tremendous amount of money. Because the agreement is coming to an end, the Good Energy folks reached out to him with a renewal, and that renewal is good for a certain period of time. So, it’s a matter of weeks. They did not get him that information until today, and he told them that that is not sufficient enough time for the Board to look at it and consider it. So, they understood that but asked how soon the Village could approve it. He asked them when they need it done by, and they responded the sooner, the better. They asked if the Village could hold a Special Meeting to address it, and he told them that that is certainly something that the Village can consider. They get a window of opportunity with the electrical market for a set price, and they have to get the three municipalities signed on within a certain amount of time. So, that window is open right now. What he would like to propose is scheduling a Special Meeting for Tuesday, October 18th at 7:00 p.m. He asked the Village Clerk to verify that the Board Room is available that evening, and to let Trustee Hanse know about the meeting. He asked the Board Members to review the information they received and let him know if they have any questions. If there are questions, the Board can always ask the two gentlemen from Good Energy to come to the meeting as well. 

Trustee Vermilyea asked if the Village is allowed to participate in the program as well, or if it is just for residents. 

Mayor Evans stated that it is only for residents, and it is an Opt-Out program. Several years ago, when the Village signed up for the program, all residents were automatically enrolled unless they chose not to be. It is a good money saver. Unfortunately, it is going to be ugly with the way that electricity rates have gone up. 

Public Comment Period 

Veronica Foley asked if the Mayor could share with the public the final projects that were included in the grant proposal sent to the NY Forward Program. 

Mayor Evans stated that he can, but not off of the top of his head tonight. 

Veronica Foley asked if that can be shared publicly so the public knows what was submitted. 

Mayor Evans stated that he will check with Elan Planning. NYS is kind of particular about that information, and until they’ve had their time to evaluate it and make some type of decision, they may not want it out. He said that he will check on that and get back to Ms. Foley. 

Veronica Foley stated that she understands that the Village will be using $100,000.00 of Greene County ARPA funds, and $30,000.00 of the already received Village ARPA funds. She asked if the Mayor can give the public a rundown of where the Village is at in terms of what remains of the Village’s ARPA funds. Also, at one point there was an explanation that the Mayor shared with Greene County that some of the Village’s funds was going to be used to put in a new water line to UMH’s planned site. She asked if that was still the plan. 

Mayor Evans stated that originally the Board thought that they may receive about $500,000.00. If the Village did receive that much, the thought was to do the water line replacement on Lawrence Avenue. If that was done, UMH would have had the option to hook in at their expense. He said that the Village has only spent around $20,000.00 or so of the ARPA funds on the fire gear washer and dryer. That is all that was spent so far. 

Veronica Foley asked if this was out of around $150,000.00 or so. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is out of around $260,000.00 or so. 

Veronica Foley asked if the Board has considered what to use the rest of the remaining ARPA funds for. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board has not talked about it yet. The Ely Street water line is really a big deal in terms of taking up the Department of Public Works’ time and effort. So, if the Village can get that done, that should alleviate the 10 water breaks a year they are currently experiencing. 

Veronica Foley started that the folks that she knows on Ely Street are pretty excited for a water line replacement. 

Veronica Foley stated that the NYS Comptroller just came out with their report for the Fiscal Stress Monitoring System, and it has the Village listed as “Susceptible to Fiscal Stress”. She asked what is next now that the Village has that information about its fiscal standing. She asked if there is a review, or something in particular that’s done. 

Mayor Evans stated that NYS sends that to the Village, and as far as NYS is concerned, there is nothing for the Village to do on our end. It is not like a report needs to be created, or a response needs to be generated back to them. It’s just to notify the Village of their score and where the Village stands. 

Veronica Foley asked if the Village is going to talk to their accountant, and maybe try and figure out why the Village has a low score and is susceptible. 

Mayor Evans stated that they have looked at it before. The Village has a tremendous amount of debt in terms of the Water Plant and Sewer Plant, that really hurts us. So, there is not really a lot the Village can do to alleviate that portion of it. The Board does look at it every time that it comes out. 

Trustee Irwin stated that to the best of her knowledge, Ms. Foley can always call or come in and speak to the Village Treasurer. She probably has more detail on it and is very knowledgeable. She said that when she has questions, she calls her or meets with her, and she always clears things up. 

Veronica Foley stated that she did have some questions, because NYS tells you how they calculate the score, but there are a few things that she doesn’t fully understand. She stated that she would also like to know how things are going with establishing the Village as Lead Agency for UMH’s SEQR review. She asked if that is still the goal of the Board. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is still the goal of the Board, and all of the appropriate notices have been sent out. He talked to the Village Attorney today, and he believes that that comes up next month or so. He said that the Village is in a holding pattern overall, because UMH is still putting together their SEQR. So, they’re not pursuing their annexation with the Town of Coxsackie right at this moment. When they say that they’re ready with the SEQR that will kind of start the process again. 

Veronica Foley stated that at the last meeting the Village Board all signed the Stipulation Agreement that said that the Village would complete the SEQR process before annexation is considered. She asked if she understood that correctly. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is incorrect. What the Village signed was an acknowledgment that UMH has to suspend everything, because technically when they put their annexation request in with the Town, there were certain timeframes that were supposed to kick in right away. UMH wanted to get that in, but as soon as they got it in, they also knew that their SEQR needed to be updated. So, therefore, they would get to a point and would have to stop anyways. He said that he doesn’t know when they will be ready to go, it could be months. 

Veronica Foley stated that she thinks she remembers Mary Beth Bianconi, of Delaware Engineering, explaining to her that since understanding the environmental impact of the entire project, the Board needs to fully understand the consequences of annexing. She made it sound like SEQR would be completed first, although it’s suspended, and then the Board could consider the annexation. That’s the way she understood it. 

Mayor Evans stated that that sounds correct. 

Veronica Foley stated that she watched the Planning Board go through the SEQR process with Empire Riverfront Ventures, and they did have to vote and come to an agreement on the answers to every question, and she is still curious to know what the formal procedure will be since the Village does have a Trustee that holds stock in UMH. Without a fifth member, there is really no tie breaker if something comes to a vote. She asked if the Village has considered procedurally how the Board will account for that if she abstains. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is something for the Village Attorney to research for the Board. The Board is quite a long way away from that. The Board will leave that in the Village Attorney’s capable hands. 

Veronica Foley asked the Board if when they decide, they could share that during a public meeting once it gets closer. 

Mayor Evans stated that the public will hear it from the Village Attorney, because he will advise the Board on what steps need to be taken, and what Trustee Vermilyea might have to do, or not do. 

Trustee Daoust stated that he met with Brian Bender, at the Mayor’s request, about the heating system in the Police locker room, and at this time the easiest, quickest, and most reasonable solution is to put an electric heater in there. Mr. Bender said that he has met with other Board Members in the past and the whole building needs a new major heating system.

Mayor Evans stated that the Board has held off because they keep thinking that Central Hudson is going to run gas in for the Village. 

Trustee Daoust stated that that is what Mr. Bender said. That once natural gas comes in, then the Village can redo the whole thing. He said that they also worked on the generator and fixed the lights on the outside of the building that were coming on during the day.  

Trustee Vermilyea asked if the Mayor ever spoke to Mr. Betke about the tree limb hanging over the Village Cemetery. 

Mayor Evans stated that he has spoken to him a couple of times but cannot recall if the tree limb was discussed. He said that he has to talk to him tomorrow and will mention it. 

Trustee Vermilyea stated that there will be the Cemetery walk-through event on October 15th, so she was hoping that it would be taken care of before then. 

Trustee Daoust stated that Rich Noeth said that there were trees that fell down onto his property. 

Mayor Evans stated that Department of Public Works Superintendent, Scott Martell, was aware of it. He said that they are waiting until the ground freezes to take care of it. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:56 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk


